
A message from the Senior Leadership team                                                                                                                          

With the end of the year rapidly approaching, we’ve been cramming plenty into the remaining days of term. The 

children were excited to compete in the final ‘Battle of the Books’ and we’ve celebrated some impressive SATs 

scores to sit alongside great achievements in the Year 4 Multiplication test check, our Year R baseline testing and 

the Phonics screening test in Year 1!  

Our Year 1 children have been busy making ‘pizzas’ to enrich their learning on fractions and we’ve heard some 

beautiful singing emanating from the hall, as the Year 6 children have been practising for their leavers’ service next 

week. We strongly suggest that anyone planning on attending purchases an industrial-sized box of tissues in 

preparation – there are a few songs certain to pull on the heartstrings!  
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The week ahead @ Saint James 
“Be strong and courageous and do it!”  1 Chronicles 28:20 

This week’s theme:    

Beauty in the World 

 

.  

Collective Worship 

.  

This week’s bible verse:      

The Creation Story 

Genesis 1 

Year 1 learn about fractions by making pizzas – how do you top that? 

To enter The Great British Bake Off, contestants must be at least 16 years old. In addition, they                                                                                                          

cannot be professional bakers or chefs, nor can they have earned a living primarily from                                                                                                               

commercial baking. However, Junior Bake Off, a spin-off for younger bakers, accepts applicants                                                                                                                                   

between the ages of 9 and 15. When considering that, you might reasonably think that our                                                                                                                                                   

Year 1 children will have to wait a few years before they can demonstrate their culinary skills                                                                                                                                                                       

and artistry. Not so.  

After building structures that wouldn’t be out of place on Grand Designs, that were featured in                                                                                                                                           

last week’s newsletter, the children in Year 1 were again worthy of a place on another of TV’s                                                                                                

most popular reality shows, as they participated in a Saint James version of The Great British                                                                                                                     

Bake Off! 

With one of our Year 1 classes being Italy class, it seemed wholly appropriate that the focus of                                                                                                                                                   

this ‘episode’ was Pizza week, with the children asked to arrange specified amounts of given                                                                                                                             

toppings into quarters on their pizza. With careful consideration (and a few debates over the                                                                                                                     

merits of pineapple on pizzas), they added toppings to each quarter of the (play)dough to                                                                                                                                   

explore the concept of fractions! 

As well as showing some excellent mastery of Maths, the children also demonstrated an artistic                                                                                                         

flair, as they produced pizzas worthy (in appearance, at least) of the finest pizzerias! With such                                                                                                         

impressive creations, only the very best judges would have been able to determine a winner.                                                                                                           

Thankfully, we had those in the shape of Mary Berry and Paul Hollywood. Ignoring the fact that                                                                                                                       

Mary Berry had turned back the decades, looking remarkably like Nicky our head chef, and Paul                                                                                                         

Hollywood looked eminently more handsome (isn’t editorial control a wonderful thing!!), the                                                                                                                 

children were impressed to have such esteemed judges present! Even with such an                                                                                                                                  

experienced panel, it was difficult to separate our terrific bakers and their magnificent                                                                                                                            

creations. In the history of Bake off, we have seldom seen so many ‘Hollywood handshakes’                                                                                                                           

given in the space of such a short time!  

As we mentioned previously, we are now certain that our amazing Year 1 pupils could easily                                                                                                                       

star on Grand Designs for their wolf-proof dens and The Great British Bake off for their pizzas.                                                                                                      

However,  judging by their versatility and all-round performance, we think the most                                                                                                                                 

appropriate show would definitely be Britain’s (or at least Saint James’) Got Talent! 
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With a tinge of sadness, we’re bidding a fond farewell 

Hindsight is a wonderful thing. Looking back over the past 30 years we can see the monumental events and decisions                                                                                                                                            

that have shaped history and marvel at how the impact of these cannot have been fully appreciated at the time. We                                                                                        

can look back to 2019, when the first known case of COVID-19 was reported in Wuhan, China, and consider that there                                                                                                                          

was no way of predicting the devastation this disease would inflict across the world. However, we would prefer to                                                                                                                        

reflect upon the positive events and their consequent impact, as we head back in reverse chronology.  

When Apple CEO Steve Jobs announced a new product in 2007, few could have imagined that the term ‘iphone’                                                                                                           

would become as popular in common vernacular as ‘transit van’ and ‘hoover’ when it comes to referring to products                                                                                                                                                                              

by brand names. Undoubtedly, Apple’s phone has impacted positively on the freedom we have to communicate. 

Likewise, in 2005, when Jawed Karim, Chad Hurley and Steve Chen founded ‘Youtube’, who could have predicted that                                                                                  

this source for entertaining and informative video content could have spawned a whole new industry and the term;                                                                             

‘Youtuber’.   

Furthermore, in 1998, Larry Page and Sergey Brin invented a new verb when they decided to call their new search                                                                                                                                                           

engine ‘Google’. The research tool is used by so many each day, the phrase, ‘Why don’t you Google it?’ must be                                                                                            

uttered umpteen times an hour.  

So, why are we recalling some of the most influential events of the past thirty years? Because, we already know the two most influential events 

from over 30 years ago (for Saint James Primary School, at least).  

In 1987 and 1992, during rounds of interviews at Saint James Primary School, two fresh-faced young teachers secured teaching positions at our 

school. Despite their enthusiasm and obvious talent, like the aforementioned historical events, no one could have imagined they would still be 

making a positive impact on the lives of our children over thirty years later!  

Arriving in 1987 and 1992 respectively, Jayne Ife and Debbie Schools joined our teaching team before many of the current crop of teachers were 

born (sorry Debbie and Jayne)! Indeed, they have even helped shape the career of others, with their former pupils, Assistant headteacher, Mrs 

Boyd and, Year 2 leader, Miss Thomas currently teaching at Saint James Primary School and former pupils Mrs Vicky Williams and Miss Donovan 

working in our office. Previous members of teaching staff at Saint James; Miss Hannah Williams, Miss Freya Williams and Miss Houghton were also 

their former pupils! Quite a legacy!  

In the past few years, Mrs Schools has shared a class in Year 1 with Mrs Burgess before, more recently, covering for Mrs Hobbs’ leadership time in 

Year R. Mrs Ife, after retiring from her position as class teacher 10 years ago, has continued to support the children of Saint James as a Learning 

Support Assistant and Speech and Language teacher. It is difficult to comprehend how many children these two fabulous and dedicated members 

of staff have supported over the last thirty-three years!  

Whilst it is with sadness that we wave goodbye to Miss Schools and Mrs Ife at the end of term, we concede that they are probably well-deserving 

of their retirement! Their contribution to Saint James Primary School has been immense and their presence will be sadly missed. We wish them 

both all the best for the future. 

 

As well as saying ‘goodbye’ to, perhaps, the member of staff with the most appropriate name for a teacher, Miss                                                                         

Schools, we will also be bidding a fond farewell to the staff member with the least appropriate name; Mrs Moody!                                                                       

Adored by the children, especially those in Year 2. Nikki Moody is the complete antithesis to her inappropriate                                                                                               

surname! Never without a smile on her face, Mrs Moody has ably supported our children over the past 4 years,                                                                                      

after joining us in 2021.  

As well supporting in the classroom, mostly in Year 2, Mrs Moody has also made a lasting impression on children across the whole school whilst in 

her role as a lunchtime supervisor. For those children who haven’t had the opportunity to interact with Mrs Moody outside of the dining hall, we 

need to enlighten you. She is not afflicted with an unfortunate medical condition that has turned her hand red and swollen it to many times, its 

normal size: the hand is in fact foam and she wears it for the sole purpose of guiding children to their seat at the dining table!  

Mrs Moody will be leaving us to work with her husband in their family business. We would like to say a big ‘thank you’ for all her hard work and 

dedication over the past four years.  

 

When Kerri Ward started at Saint James in 2021, it was in the wake of the global pandemic. It is no secret that the                                                                                   

period after the national lockdown was one of the most challenging for children and families in recent years.                                                                                                                      

Therefore, the role that Mrs Ward made her own, that of Family Support Worker, had never been more important.                                                                     

Throughout the past 4 years, Kerri has supported many Saint James families, either directly, through workshops (such                                                                           

as the excellent parenting workshop she has run with Miss Bannister) or through signposting to external agencies and                                                                                        

sources of support. We’re sure that all the families that Mrs Ward has supported during the past four years, would                                                                                                       

concur what an excellent job she has done. A qualified Social Worker, Kerri will be leaving us to start a role working for Hampshire Children’s 

Services. On behalf of all the families of Saint James, we would like to extend an enormous ‘thank you’ to Mrs Ward for her hard work and 

commitment over the past four years. 



 

 

 

 

 

 

 

                                  

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

                     

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Spectacular soccer success for Saint James seven 

With the England lionesses winning 4-0 against the Netherlands on Wednesday, you could be forgiven for thinking that their performance in the 

Euros was the best performance in ladies tournament football over the past week. However, we would respectfully disagree (albeit with a tinge 

of bias)!  

The first team to represent England ladies competed in their first match in 1972 (100 years to the month after the first men’s international). In 

contrast, the first ever girls’ team to represent the village of West End competed in their first tournament last Saturday, 5th July. With all but one 

of this ground-breaking team being drawn from Year 2 at Saint James Primary School, we felt we needed to share this news with you!   

This historic sporting event was played out in the Hiltingbury Tournament against a range of teams from the surrounding area; including teams 

comprising of all boys. Formed as recently as April, the team has instantly bonded and the competitive camaraderie was clear to see. They 

played with smiles on their faces from the start of their first game to the beginning of their last.  

We would like to say a huge ‘congratulations’ to Eloise, Bow, Daisy, Esme, Brooke, Morgan and Ella for their landmark achievement and to wish 

them ‘good luck’ for the season ahead. This newly formed and enthusiastic team will be competing in the under 7s boys league from September 

onwards, when the season starts.  

Climate Change Art project – the exhibition is open 

As you know, from previous newsletters, our children completed some                                                                                                                                                                                                                     

excellent 3D installations, based on the theme of small worlds and                                                                                                                                                                                                               

climate justice, to be displayed at Winchester gallery. A number of the                                                                                                                                                                

beautiful orbs, containing a myriad of different creatures sculpted from                                                                                                                                                                                        

recycled plastic, were sent to the gallery with the rest being displayed in                                                                                                                                                                                                                                          

the ‘Outdoor Cathedral’, in our environmental area. 

Winchester gallery, so thrilled with our contribution to their exhibition,                                                                                                                                                                                                               

have emailed us some photos to document the progress of their                                                                                                                                                                         

installation. Although, when sent the exhibition was yet to be                                                                                                                                                                                               

completed, at the time of publication the exhibition has been open for a                                                                                                                                                                                                                 

day.   

Taking over 3 weeks of painstaking preparation, the globes were laid on                                                                                                                                                                        

the floor of the gallery and sorted by size, material and colour. They                                                                                                                                                                                                       

were then attached to cotton or linen thread (which will be composted                                                                                                                                                                                                        

after the exhibition) to prepare them for hanging. Finally, the beautifully                                                                                                                                                                                                                   

decorated spheres were hung at different heights until the space was                                                                                                                                                                                 

filled.  

We hope you are able to visit the exhibition , at Winchester gallery,                                                                                                                                                                 

which will be open until 16th August, 



 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Saint James pupils achieve stunning SATS success 

When the children completed their SATs in May, we wanted to celebrate their achievement and attitude without it being coloured by the results 

achieved. Regardless of the percentages achieved and comparisons to national data, all of our children did spectacularly well. However, now the 

results have been published, we are pleased to report that all of their hard work and dedication has paid off. We are beholden of an impressive set 

of results that shows a marked improvement from last year, in a number of areas. They are also above the national average level of achievement 

in a number of areas. In particular, we are pleased with the significant increase in the amount of children obtaining a ‘Greater Depth’ level of 

understanding.   

We would like to echo the sentiments that we shared in the week after the children completed their testing: a huge ‘well done!’ The children and 

staff in Year 6 should be very proud. 

Battle of the Books – the final round of the year!  

The Olympic and Paralympic Games occur every 4 years, with athletes preparing fastidiously in the build-up, to maximise their opportunities for 

success. The FIFA World cup also happens every 4 years raising levels of anticipation to a frenzy among players and fans alike, as they dream of 

their team lifting the famous trophy made of solid, eighteen-karat gold.  

Whilst at Saint James Primary School, we are unable to offer a 37cm high, solid gold trophy as a prize, we are able to offer a hotly competitive 

contest that happens with a much more frequent regularity: The Battle of the Books! 

Chris Tarrant on ‘Who wants to be a millionaire’, Anne Robinson on ‘The Weakest link’ and Bradley Walsh on ‘The Chase’; all presenters who have 

become synonymous with the quiz they host or have hosted. We feel the same is now true of Miss Achilles! Hosting the fabled, forty- book-

focussed quiz, the children have become accustomed to what to expect from their charismatic host! As they entered the hall, ready to challenge 

their peers in other classes for the coveted title of winner of ‘Battle of the Bands’, you could sense the children bristle with excitement at the 

prospect of winning.  

Now in its third chapter of the year, the children were highly motivated to maintain their winning streak, or snatch the title for the end of the year. 

Whilst many of the battles between classes was close, none were more fraught with excitement than the contest in Year 4. With each class 

attaining the perfect ‘10’ score, it was impossible to separate them over the ten questions! Amazingly, the contest was the highest scoring ‘Battle 

of the Books’ of all time! With all the scores totalled and checked we are proud to announce our winners for Key Stage 1 and 2. Taking the 

accolade of top class in Key Stage 1 was Portugal class, whereas (as mentioned already) the winners of the Key Stage 2 contest were Sweden, 

Norway and Finland classes – all in Year 4.  

So, if we were comparing ‘The Battle of the Books’ to a TV quiz, we’ve reached the end of series two, episode three, with a third series already 

commissioned and hotly anticipated! We even had a new theme tune, carefully crafted by Mr Jones and Miss Achilles (with a little support from 

AI) set to a fast-paced hip hop beat! We look forward to seeing how the children fare with a new set of ’40 must-reads’, as they enter their new 

year groups! We would like to extend a big ‘thank you’ to Miss Achilles for all the organisation and enthusiasm she has put into making ‘The Battle 

of the Books’ such a success!     



 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

End of term arrangements 

Please note: There has been a change to the start time of the 

Leavers’ service for Year 6 parents. It is now at 12.15pm. 

12:15pm   Leavers’ service in the hall for parents 

1:15pm   Year 6 pupils leave 

13:30-13:45  All other year groups leave (staggered end time) 

13:45   School is closed for children 

Run for fun, at the park (in the sun?) 

On Sunday 13th July, we would like to invite you to join us at Dowds 

Farm Junior Parkrun. Junior Parkrun is a free, fun, and friendly weekly 

2k event for juniors (4 to 14 year olds). It starts at 9am. Miss Howell 

and Mr Jones will be present from 8:45, if you would like to join us. 

Please note: this is a public event and not an educational visit. You will 

therefore need to remain present and supervise your children. Further 

information is included below: 

What does it cost to join in? 

Nothing - it's free! but please register before you first come along. 

Only ever register with parkrun once and don't forget to bring a 

scannable copy of your barcode (request a reminder). If you forget it, 

you won't get a time. 

How fast do I have to be? 

The aim is to have fun. Please come along and join in whatever your 

pace! 

Getting there by road 

Postcode for Sat Nav SO30 2LE. Adjacent to Wellstead School, Hedge 

Help needed from Global Citizens                                

At Saint James Primary School, we were proud to achieve our Global Neighbours accreditation and feel a duty to empower our children to be 

courageous advocates for justice. To do this effectively, we need to garner a greater insight into the issues that impact upon people in these 

countries. We also think that it’s important that we view ourselves as part of the global community, respecting the differences of others regardless 

of race, religion or belief. 

As you are undoubtedly aware, our classes are all named after different countries with each year group’s classes grouped together as specific 

continents or regions of the world. During the first week of the Autumn term, we would like to give the children the opportunity to immerse 

themselves in the richness of their class country; learning about key things that make the country unique through enriching experiences. Although 

we can provide the children with basic facts and information about their country, there are many countries that staff haven’t visited or 

experienced the culture and traditions.  

If you originate from, have lived in, have families living in or have extensive experience of one of our class countries and would be willing to share 

some of your experiences with the children from that class during the first week of term in September, please email a.boyden@st-james-

westend.hants.sch.uk. We will ensure your contact details are forwarded to the relevant class teacher, for next year. 

Year 3 Ukelele concert 

The largest concert in UK history was the Isle of Wight festival 

with over 600,000 people in the audience. However, to our 

knowledge, that particular event didn’t have the attraction of 

nearly ninety children expertly playing the ukelele, so we can 

only imagine how many would turn up on Monday, if they 

were allowed! Mercifully we don’t have room for 600,000, so it 

is only an elite few who are invited: the parents and family 

members of children in Year 3!  

If you are a parent or family member of a child in Year 3 and 

would like to watch the Ukelele concert, the event starts at 

9.00am on Monday morning and will be taking place in the 

school hall. We look forward to welcoming you along. 

Sunflower Section  

Last week we mentioned that we had                                                                                                                                      

been receiving numerous photos of                                                                                                                              

your sunflowers; grown from the seeds                                                                                                                                     

the children brought home and                                                                                                                         

distributed to friends, family and                                                                                                      

neighbours during the Spring term. This                                                                                                                                   

week we would like to share with you                                                                                                                            

the sunflower grown by Ho in Year 5.                                                                                                                                      

We hope it brightens your day. 

 

From Dawn to dusk – the end of an era for road crossing 

at Saint James 

The best-selling new cars forty years ago included the Ford Escort and 

Sierra, the Vauxhall Cavalier and Astra and the Austin Metro and 

Maestro. We’ve no doubt that examples of all these models would have 

been stopped by our road crossing patrol lady Dawn, as she stepped 

into the road to start her first shift: ensuring safe road crossing for the 

children of Saint James Primary School. Now; all but one of those model 

names is obsolete, a significant proportion of the cars are either electric 

or hybrid powered and the amount of pupils has risen by over one 

third. However, one constant has remained: Dawn.  

Through rain, wind and snow, Dawn has ensured our children have safe 

passage to school, however, after more than forty years, she has finally 

decided to hang up her fluorescent jacket and lollipop! To acknowledge 

her commitment to generations of families at Saint James, we are 

organising a collection to express our gratitude. Any contributions 

would be greatly appreciated and should be brought into the school by 

Monday 14th July. 

 The Big Move and raffle 

Thank you to everyone who supported our ‘Big Move’ and raffle event, 

last Friday. We are yet to finalise the exact total raised but the current 

total is nearly £7000! This is a phenomenal total, so thank you to 

everyone who joined us on the day, as well as those of you who bought 

raffle tickets and made sponsorship pledges before the event! We will 

include a more complete summary as well as a finalised total, in next 

week’s newsletter. 

 

Dinner money - price increase for September  

Due to the increasing cost for procurement and labour, Aspens have needed to 

raise the price for a school meal from £2.80 to £2.90, next year. We think this 

still represents excellent value, considering the choice and quality of the food. 
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